COMMUNIQUE

Vol. 7, No. 21

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

January 17, 1989

STUDENTS, WE'RE GLAD YOU'RE BACK!

People, News & Notes

Troupers Sponsor Benefit For Student Exchange

On Friday, January 27, the Lindenwood College Troupers, a performing arts support group, will sponsor a benefit to raise funds for the Lindenwood College Soviet Student Exchange Program. Tickets to the January 27 performance of the St. Louis Symphony at Powell Hall and a post-concert reception hosted by KMOV-TV News Anchor Robin Smith (Lindenwood Class of '74) will be sold for \$25.00 each to benefit the exchange program.

The reception will be held at **Chris Smith**'s home in the Central West End. Chris, who is Robin's brother, is a Lindenwood alumnus. Food and wine provided by Brandt's Gourmet Market plus valet parking will add some special touches to the reception.

To order tickets or for more information, please call Melinda Adams at Ext. 330 or stop by her office in the Memorial Arts Building, Room 107.

Let's help make this a memorable event for the students who have worked so hard for this important exchange.

Yearbook Editor Sets Up Group Photo Days

Attention all clubs, groups and teams! The yearbook staff would like to snap those group pictures for this year's Linden Leaves yearbook. If you are interested, please contact Linden Leaves Editor **Darren Totten** at Campus Box 538 and state when and where your group will meet for their photo. Also, be sure to include a contact name and phone or campus box number for your group, so that arrangements can be made for your group photo.

The yearbook's **deadline for group photos is February 20.** Make sure your group is included by dropping Darren a line today. (Submitted by Darren Totten, Linden Leaves.)

Women Soccer Players Garner Top Recognition

Congratulations to all members of the Central Region All-Region Team! This year, 29 players received votes for the 12 spots on the team. Beth Neyman, Mimi Hahn and Becky Stigen were among those voted to the All-Region Team. Neyman also was again selected to the NAIA Women's Soccer All-America First Team. Honorable Mentions went to Hahn and Stigen.

Congratulations also to the 1988 NAIA Women's Soccer-Athletes! Sharon Michelle Lawson, Angela M. Sorbello and Kristen Susanne Wixson were among the 21 players who garnered top honors for terrific plays on the field <u>and</u> in the classroom. (Reprinted from the January 20 edition of "Communique.")

Admissions Sponsors Phonathon

Lindenwood's Day Admissions Office is sponsoring a oneday "phonathon" on Sunday, January 29 from 2 p.m. to 7 p.m. Callers will contact prospective students, primarily high school seniors, to determine their interest in Lindenwood and encourage them to apply for admission.

Interested faculty, staff and students are invited to join the day admissions team to help with this important phone effort. The calls are easy and actually a lot of fun. If you are interested in helping, please call Peter Pitts at Ext. 212 for more details. (Submitted by Peter Pitts, Day Admissions.)

Dr. Balog Receives Appointment As Acting Dean of Faculty

Dr. Daniel N. Keck has announced that as of January 3, 1989, Dr. C. Edward Balog will assume responsibilities as Acting Dean of Faculty. In this capacity, Dr. Balog will supervise the academic departments, the Library and the Registrar's Office. Correspondence related to his responsibilities should be directed to the Dean of Faculty's Office and appointments should be made through Kathy Schneider at Ext. 206.

Dr. Balog is in his 26th year of faculty service to Lindenwood College. He is well-known as a professor in the history department and has been the department's chairperson for the past five years. Dr. Balog also is chairperson of the Educational Policies Committee and Division of Social Sciences at Lindenwood. He holds a doctorate in history from the University of Illinois and earned his undergraduate and graduate degrees in history at West Virginia University.

Local community involvement has interested Dr. Balog for a number of years. He has been president of the St. Charles City-County Library District's Board of Trustees; a member of the board of directors and secretary-treasurer for the St. Charles Library Building Corporation and a member and vice-chairman for the Citizens Planning and Advisory Committee, an advising group for community development. Dr. Balog is currently a member of the St. Charles City Council, plus an assortment of academic and historical associations.

1989 Who's Who Includes Nine LC Students

The 1989 edition of WHO'S WHO AMONG STUDENTS IN AMERICAN UNIVERSITIES AND COLLEGES will include the names of nine students from Lindenwood who have been selected as national outstanding leaders. The following will join an elite group of students selected from more than 1,400 institutions of higher learning in all 50 states, the District of Columbia and several foreign nations:

Debra Fiscus Sharon Lawson Jennifer Vorst Ralph Godsy Lori Paese Ron Watermon Sherri Grothaus Karen Ulrich Kristen Wixson

On behalf of the entire Lindenwood College community, CONGRATULATIONS! for your outstanding achievements in academics, community service and leadership in extracurricular activities.

Pepper Presents Lecture On Soviet Union

Dr. Max Pepper, professor and chairman of the Department of Community Medicine at St. Louis University, will give an informal slide-lecture on the Soviet Union on Tuesday, January 24 at 7:30 p.m. in the Goodall Lounge of the Memorial Arts Building. Dr. Pepper and 19 medical students from the university spent several weeks in the Soviet Union the summer of 1987. Azerbaijan, the republic that the Lindenwood delegation is slated to visit this spring, was one of the areas they visited. Dr. Pepper's experiences will add much perspective to the current Lindenwood-Soviet exchange. The slide-lecture is free. It is sponsored by the All-College Reading List Committee and is open to the public. (Submitted by Jean Taylor, All-College Reading List Committee.)

Quinn Receives Appointment

Dean of College Life **Dr. Allen Schwab** has announced the appointment of **Kathy Quinn** as Assistant Dean of College Life for Programs and Residences. Kathy has been the acting assistant dean of college life for programs and residences for the past six months. (Submitted by Carolyn Shelp, College Life.)

Financial Aid Posts New Opportunities

Details and applications for the following financial aid opportunities are now available at Lindenwood's Financial Aid Office in Butler Hall:

Teacher Tuition Assistance Program - The Kansas City, Missouri School District has funds available to provide for payment of tuition and course related costs to individuals in exchange for a contract to teach in the District. The district is seeking students pursuing degrees in foreign language, visual/performing arts, science/mathematics, secondary mathematics, secondary science, physics, chemistry, earth science, computer science, Montessori, agribusiness, engineering, communication, business technology and reading.

Financial Aid Opportunities Contd.

1989-90 Journalism Scholarship Applications - The Journalism Foundation of Metropolitan St. Louis is inviting eligible students to apply for the 1989-90 journalism scholarships that will be awarded at the Annual Journalism Foundation Dinner in St. Louis in the spring of 1989. Recipients are chosen on the basis of aptitude and interest in pursuing a career in journalism or a related field. Academic achievement and financial need are also important factors in the final selection process. Scholarships are available to students of journalism or related fields who are residents of the St. Louis metropolitan area. The application deadline is March 1, 1989. Randy Kent Smith of Lindenwood was one of last year's recipients for these awards.

1989-90 William B. Ruggles Journalism Scholarship -Applications are now available for the \$2,000 annual award sponsored by The National Right To Work Committee. The application deadline is March 31, 1989. (Submitted by Debbi DeJohn, Financial Aid.)

CALENDAR CLIPS

January 16-20

Used Book Sale

Sponsored by the Lindenwood Society of Families.

Collection and Sale at CAP Center:

Monday, January 16, 11 a.m.-2 p.m. Tuesday, January 17, 10 a.m.-1 p.m.

Wednesday, January 17, 10 a.m.-1 p.m.
Wednesday, January 18, 11 a.m.-2 p.m.

Thursday and Friday, January 19-20, 10 a.m.-1 p.m.

January 20

Meet The Artist Reception

Hendren Gallery, Fine Arts Building, 4-7 p.m. Meet Painter Joseph Renard at the opening reception for his landscape and still life paintings exhibit.

January 20-February 14

Landscape and Still Life Paintings by Joseph Renard

Harry D. Hendren Gallery, Fine Arts Building.

Hours: Monday-Friday, 9 a.m.-5 p.m. and Weekends 1-4 p.m.

January 23

Job Search Techniques

CAP Center Workshop for Seniors, LCIE and Evening Students. 6:30 p.m.-8:30 p.m., CAP Center.
Registration Required. Call Ext. 237.

January 24

Slide Lecture/Soviet Union

7:30 p.m. Goodall Parlor, Memorial Arts Bldg.

Dr. Max Pepper of St. Louis University gives slide presentation on recent trip to Soviet Union, including Azerbaijan.

January 25

Resume Writing/Interviewing Skills

CAP Center Workshop for Seniors, LCIE and Evening Students. 6:30 p.m.-8:00 p.m., CAP Center.
Registration Required. Call Ext. 237.

January 26

Free Bowling Night at Grand Plaza Bowl.

9:30 p.m. Includes free shoes, snacks and lanes. For reservations call Jane Mathews, Ext. 399 before January 23.

January 29

Admissions Phonathon

2 p.m.-7 p.m.

Call Peter Pitts, Ext. 212 to sign up.

January 31

Promotion/Tenure Supporting Materials Due Please submit to Dean of Faculty's Office.

Lindenwood Basketball Schedule

Jan. 21 - Park College (w) Parkville, MO 2 p.m.

Jan. 22 - Mo. Valley (m) Marshall, MO 4 p.m.

Jan. 22 - Central Methodist (w) Fayette, MO 3 p.m.

Jan. 23 - Mo. Baptist (w) St. Louis 5:30 p.m.

Jan. 24 - Mo. Baptist (m) St. Louis 7:30 p.m.

Jan. 25 - McKendree (w) St. Charles 6:30 p.m.

Jan. 26 - Harris-Stowe (m) St. Charles 7:30 p.m. Jan. 28 - Parks College (m) Cahokia, IL 3 p.m.

Jan. 28 - Judson College (w) UMSL 12 p.m.

Job Opportunity: Part-Time Coach

An experienced soccer coach is needed for the Lindenwood Men's Varsity Team. Job responsibilities include planning and implementing student-athlete recruitment, recommending students for athletic scholarships, providing management and supervision of and instruction for the men's intercollegiate soccer team, scheduling intercollegiate contests. For more information, please call Deborah Kehm-Washburn, Athletic Director, Ext. 313.

GRAND PLAZA BOWLING LEAGUES FORMING NOW!

Lindenwood will have a Thursday Night League, every week at 9:30 p.m. Teams will consist of four players at a cost of \$3.25 per week. Six teams are needed to launch the league, so call Jane Mathews, Ext. 399, and sign up today. For more information call Jane--all levels of bowling experience are welcomed to join in the fun. And remember to make plans now for the FREE BOWLING NIGHT on January 26. (Submitted by Jane Mathews.)

"Communique" is a publication of the Lindenwood College Office of Public Relations. Issued weekly throughout the academic year, we welcome your copy, suggestions and story ideas. Deadlines: Copy must be in Campus Box 652 by 3 p.m. on Thursdays or hand-delivered to Phyllis Morris' mail slot in Memorial Arts Building Room 202 by 5 p.m. on Thursdays. Please include the name of the person submitting copy. Send all copy to Phyllis Morris, director of public relations. Thank you!